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COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE - SEPTEMBER 15, 2003 

ROAD RESURFACING, ROAD RECONSTRUCTION 
AND RURAL ROADS UPGRADING PROGRAM 

Recommendation 

The Commissioner of Engineering and Public Works recommends: 
 
1) That the proposed five year road resurfacing, road reconstruction and rural road upgrade 

programs be endorsed in principle by Council; 
 
2) That the Commissioner of Engineering and Public Works be authorized to engage external 

professional services for the preliminary engineering and design of the highest priority 
projects (Year 1, i.e., 2004 construction) of the proposed five year road programs in 
accordance with the approved 2003 Capital Budget and Forecast (Project Nos. 1483-0, 1450-
0 and 1445-0). 

Purpose 

To seek Council endorsement in principle of the proposed five year (2004-2008) road programs 
and authorization to employ external professional engineering services for the preliminary 
engineering and design of the Year 1, i.e., 2004 construction projects of the proposed five year 
road programs. 

Background - Analysis and Options 

City Road System and Needs 
 
In the Spring of 2003, the City retained TSH Consultant to review the condition of the existing 
roads that were previously identified with “now” and 1-5 year needs as well as other roads that 
were approaching 1-5 resurfacing needs.  Based on a field inspection by our consultant and staff  
a list was prepared with priority ratings, type of improvement required and an estimated cost for 
each road section. 
 
As of our latest road assessment inventory completed in July 2003, approximately 66 kilometers 
of road were found deficient and required rehabilitation and/or reconstruction at an estimated cost 
of $32 Million.  An additional 55 kilometers requires resurfacing at an estimated cost of $11 
Million within 5 years to avoid further deterioration into the deficient category. 
 
Current Methodology 
 
In the report to Council on June 24, 2002, Council endorsed a Five Year Road Program (2003-
2007).  The adoption of this program was to deal with increasing backlog of deteriorating roads 
and to provide Council with a comprehensive plan for road upgrading across the City.  These 
programs (Road Resurfacing, Road Reconstruction and Rural Road Upgrade) were prepared and 
road sections are evaluated utilizing factors such as traffic volumes and condition, rating of the 
road facility, etc. As well, consideration is given to its geographic location, ie. roads that are in the 
vicinity of the roads that are deficient, that were constructed in the same era will also be 
addressed.   
 
Also ongoing discussions take place with staff of Public Works Department regarding the 
conditions of existing underground services such as storm and sanitary sewers and watermains.  
If there is also a potential need to perform substantial repairs or replacement of underground 
services in the near future, then the road need in those locations will be deferred to be addressed 
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at the same time as the underground services.  This will prove to be much more cost effective 
and also minimize the inconvenience to the residents due to the construction activities. 
 
With the current level of funding of $2 Million annually for resurfacing, $5 Million annually for road 
reconstruction and $2 Million annually for rural road upgrade, the City will be able to keep up with 
the needs for resurfacing, reconstruction and rural road upgrades in the next 5 years.  Should this 
level of funding not occur, we risk further deterioration of roads, a reduced level of serviceability 
and increased maintenance costs for our road system. 
 
It is to be noted that these five year road programs and estimated costs are preliminary only and 
will be revised and updated through more detailed pre-engineering investigations and 
development of the Pavement Management System and Infrastructure Management system in 
the future. 
 
In the 2003 Capital Budget, funding has been approved for the pre-engineering and detailed 
design of the proposed 2004 road resurfacing (Project No. 1450-0), road reconstruction (Project 
1483-0) and rural road upgrade (Project 1445-0) works.  The implementation of these programs 
will require employment of external professional engineering services. 

Conclusion 

In order to keep up with the road needs, current funding levels should be maintained to continue 
to implement the five year program for road resurfacing, road reconstruction and rural road 
upgrade.  External professional engineering services are required to assist staff in the preliminary 
and detail design activities. 

Attachments 

1. Five Year Road Programs – Road Resurfacing 
2. Five Year Road Programs – Road Reconstruction 
3. Five Year Road Programs – Rural Road Upgrading 

Report prepared by: 

Pat Marcantonio, C.E.T. – Senior Engineering Assistant, ext. 3111 
Tom Ungar, P. Eng. – Design Engineer, ext. 3110 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 
Bill Robinson, P. Eng. 
Commissioner of Engineering and Public Works 
 
PM:mc 
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